                                ZEALS PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a site planning meeting held on 12th November 2015 commencing at 5.04 pm.

Present:             Cllr J Wigg (Chairman), Cllr D Corbin, Cllr C Spencer

Apologies:        Cllr M Grimwood, Cllr J Stokes

1. Declarations of Interest: 

None

2. To consider the full planning application as listed below-

Application Numbers:-15/09676/FUL 

Location: - Beech House, Portnells Lane, Zeals, BA12 6PG

Proposal: - Erect front wall

Case Officer: - Joe Richardson

The site visit took place on the roadside opposite the property and the applicant was present. Cllr Wigg confirmed the content of the application and the applicant confirmed this was correct. He was asked if he had any further representations to support the application and he confirmed that he had removed the existing hedge as in his opinion it was of poor quality and was thin in places with gaps. The clerk reminded the meeting that the original hedge was part of the planning grant for the entire property. The applicant confirmed this was the case. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]There followed a discussion and initially Cllr Corbin expressed support for the application and Cllr Spencer raised objections in particular that the original planning application included retention of the hedge which was clearly shown on the original drawings and was part of the decision of the appeal that allowed the development of a house within what was previously the garden to the existing property next door. The clerk reminded the Chairman that there is a need to review the diagrams and written application in good light and that this would not be possible at the time of evening. The Chairman proposed that the parish council should continue the review of this application at the full parish council meeting later in the evening. At this point he adjourned the meeting at 5.28pm and thanked the applicant for his time.

The application was further discussed at the full parish council meeting later the same evening. All parish councillors present were able to view the documents supporting the application including plans. The Chairman reminded everyone of the background to the application. Including that the application is at a development that had been granted planning permission, following appeal, to erect a dwelling house which included the maintaining of the existing hedge along the roadside boundary of the property. The owner subsequently built the dwelling and removed the hedge boundary. Hence this application to retrospectively remove the hedge and build a wall.

Cllr Wigg acknowledged that the wall will be built in stone that is similar to the new dwelling external walls and will not exceed 1.8 metres but that the issue of removing the hedge in contravention of the original planning application is a matter that has caused concern for the majority of the parish councillors present at the full parish council.

Cllr Corbin stated that the erection of a stone wall as described would be acceptable given the surrounding properties in the area, but, he also made the point that it was disappointing that the hedge had been removed prior to a planning application being submitted.

Cllr Stokes expressed concern that the removal of the hedge prior to an application was unacceptable and that the erection of a stone wall would not be in keeping with a property in the conservation area and removal of the hedge was not part of the original planning application.

The Chairman confirmed that the property is within a conservation area and the consultation response from Jocelyn Sage (Conservation) makes the point that this destruction of the hedge is a loss as it was 'a softer boundary treatment and is more in keeping with the rural character of this village'. This is a view that the parish council also share.

Following discussion the parish council made a majority decision that they wish to object to this application on the grounds that it has been retrospectively submitted following the deliberate destruction of the existing hedge boundary where its retention was part of the originally agreed planning application for the site. This subsequent application to then build a stone wall is not in keeping with a rural setting and as the property is also within a conservation area is not in keeping with what would be expected of a property in such a location. 

Finally the parish council expressed disappointment that the hedge had been removed without prior application or consultation with the planning authority, Wiltshire Council. This highlights the need for increased enforcement of the planning laws by the appropriate authority where there are property owners who ignore existing planning applications or legislation.

Cllr Wigg proposed “that the Parish Council should not support the application for the reasons outlined in the meeting”, Cllr Stokes seconded the decision which was agreed by the majority of the parish council.




Signed…Charles Spencer                                                   Date 12th November 2015.                                
               Chairman/Vice-Chairman
